ASSOCIATION OF DRAINAGE AUTHORITIES
LINCOLNSHIRE BRANCH
Minutes of a Meeting of the Branch held at Bainland Country Park, Woodhall Spa on Thursday 18th June 2015.
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1. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
Norman Osborne

Bob Fletcher agreed to act as Chairman for the meeting and had only one sad announcement to make which he read out to members:

Having known Norman for over 20 years it is with great sadness that I announce the sudden and tragic passing away of our Chairman Norman Osborne on Monday 8th June, from Coronary Thrombosis.   Norman and his wife Jenny lived and farmed at Ruskington Fen near Sleaford, he was a good farmer doing all the work himself with a little help at harvest time.  
He joined the Witham First Drainage Board in February 1985 representing the Ruskington & Dorrington Fen area; he became Vice Chairman in November 1996 to 2001 when he became Chairman until 2006.  He was a very much hands on Chairman with a great deal of enthusiasm and dedication, also doing a great deal to enlarge the owl population in the area.  Norman became Chairman on ADA Lincolnshire in April 2009 and he was also Chairman of the Lincolnshire Show Committee from 2010 to 2014, doing a great deal to promote the Drainage Boards and ADA.

He will be sadly missed and our thoughts go to his wife Jenny and son David and his wife Maxine.  A thanksgiving service will take place at Ruskington Methodist Church on Monday 22 June at 1.00pm.  Members then stood for a moment’s silence in respect to Norman and a book of condolence was passed round for members to record their thoughts and comments.
2. APOLOGIES
The Secretary reported apologies for absence from:
Mr H Cator (ADA), Mr M Scott, Mr D Withnall (Black Sluice IDB), Mr J Hargreaves (NE Lindsey), Mr J Hoyles, Mr M Sly, Mr S Morris (North Level), Mr D Worth, Mr S Markillie, Mr P Camamile (South Holland), Mr D Branton, Mr N Morris, (Welland & Deepings), Mr A McGill (Lindsey Marsh), Mr P Richardson, Mr A Carrott (Witham 4th), Mr P Tame (NFU).
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the Meeting held on 26th February 2015 were confirmed as accurate and signed by the acting Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING
None.
5. LINCOLNSHIRE FLOOD RISK and DRAINAGE MANAGEMENT PARTNERSHIP
David Hickman began by paying tribute to Norman and said he had lost a great friend and supporter of The Partnership:

· The Partnership continues to work with GLLEP to promote “water management” and the importance of both supply and quality of water in the county.  The key is to establish the importance of water for economic growth
· The former lines of reclamation are again being discussed by the Strategy group but the designation of such assets under the FWM Act will probably be led by the RFCC
· Mark Welsh gave an update on the implications of the SUDS regulations that came in on 6 April 2015 and informed members of his dual role covering both the operational flood risk but also development control.  

· LCC are ready and are doing the new role with fantastic support from IDBs who have been instrumental in getting the new arrangement to work,  

· They are expecting 8500 planning applications per year which are all dealt with by email and standing advice is now incorporated into responses,
· Regular IDB meetings are taking place to fine tune the process and Guy Hird from Upper Witham will be the ongoing IDB presence at meetings.
Members then asked questions regarding the risk of failure by management companies resulting in SUDS not being maintained.  Ian Moodie said that LCC were at the forefront of tackling the SUDS impact and ADA would seek to share this best practice.  Mark was thanked for his pragmatic approach by Jane Froggatt.
· David then gave feedback from that mornings Partnership Strategy Group meeting including the LRF development of 12 emergency evacuation routes to guide people away from coastal areas during major events.  This would include the introduction of emergency signage.  Concern was expressed about flip over signage, peoples’ lack of attention to road signage and the abundance of cars with caravans that may compound the problem.
6. REPORT FROM THE ENVIRONMENT AGENCY
John Ray gave a brief overview on developments at the EA. 

· Eddie Poll would become the new RFCC chair on 1 July 2015, following Robert Caudwell.  
· The RFCC now had two new members, Jonathan Glerum from Anglian Water and Paul Learoyd from Lincolnshire Wildlife Trust.  

· The 6 year capital programme is in the process of being refreshed and there is a full programme thanks to significant effort on the part of Lincolnshire RMAs.  In future the refresh is designed to be light touch only with new projects being added in year 7, however, there was a need to see efficiency savings in the programme as there was currently less funding available than the programme required.
· De-Maining was raised at the morning’s Strategy Group Meeting and Phil Younge had promised to investigate the nature of the request which would place a financial burden on many IDBs.
During questions, Peter Pridgeon asked how the efficiency savings would materialize and was de-maining an example John responded that it would come from many different strands but partnership working would lead to efficiency savings.  Concern was aired by many Boards as the cost of de-maining would rest with them and the total sum could run into millions.  The Branch Secretary said he was pulling together the total for all IDBs so the magnitude of the problem could be understood and shared.
It was agreed that a 6 year programme for maintenance would be better and Robert Caudwell said he understood this was one of Paul Leinster’s biggest regrets as he stands down as EA CEO.  However, we need to stay working together to get the best overall result for Lincolnshire.
7. REPORT FROM NATIONAL ADA
Ian Moodie gave his report from the national perspective:

· The technical issues with the PSCA had now been resolved and Boards would need to sign new agreements containing the revised wording,
· DEFRA have a new team with just 3 Ministers, Liz Truss, George Eustace and Rory Stewart who has water and FRM. The new EFRA select committee chair is now Neil Parish, a current ADA Vice President,
· In DEFRA questions this morning, Lincoln MP Karl McCartney had asked a question and Liz Truss had replied:

“Like my hon. Friend, I am a huge fan of internal drainage boards. We have some fantastic drainage boards in Norfolk and I have visited the internal drainage boards in Boston. I want internal drainage boards to work closely with the Environment Agency to continue to protect homes and farmland. I would like this model to be rolled out across the country”, which was good to hear.
· The EA and Natural England together with other stakeholders are holding an Eel Screening Liaison Meeting shortly and ADA will be represented.

· The establishment of a Somerset Partnership is also an issue for ADA who submitted a paper to DEFRA on 19 June 2015 encouraging them to consider all of the options including the expansion of IDB districts.

· DEFRA are also dealing with other issues including obtaining Ratings Lists so that IDBs can extend their boundaries; looking at reducing the way that Boards have to advertise elections.
· ADA would like to review and update the model policy documents

Finally Ian reminded members that the ADA conference would be held on 11 November 2015 and ADA’s FloodEx Demonstration would be at Peterborough Showground on 8 & 9 March 2016. 

Peter Pridgeon updated members in his capacity as an ADA Board member for Lincolnshire:
· Alison Baptiste has joined the Board in place of Pete Fox, from the Environment Agency

· Trevor Purllant is now a Board Member as he has taken over as chair of the Technical & Environmental Committee (T&E)

· At the last meeting the accounts were signed off and the budget was set for the new year

· Innes is looking closely at what Europe is doing regarding Eel Regulation compliance
· Two new members of staff, Sue (admin and accounts) and Heather (Marketing and events)

Bob Ballerini asked if the minutes on the ADA website could be brought up to date which Peter Pridgeon said he would feed back to ADA.

ADA TECHNICAL & ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE:
David Sisson gave a summary of the last meeting of this committee which had discussed:

· Changes to CDM regulations and their impact on Board’s Health and Safety management
· Bio diversity targets
· Water vole class licenses
· Paul Burrows (EA) was a new member of the committee

ADA POLICY & FINANCE COMMITTEE: 

The Branch Secretary updated Branch members on the last meeting of this committee with assistance from Jane Froggatt who had also attended.  
· The Somerset Rivers Authority implications
· The future role of the committee
· New code of practice on powers of entry – Lincoln Boards have set up a working group to explore this
8. REPORTS FROM BRANCH COMMITTEES
i) Pay and Conditions Advisory Committee


Karen Daft, Committee Secretary informed the Branch that for 2015/16, a 1% pay rise had been offered to the Union and they had gone out to ballot.  The Committee was waiting until after 8 July (Budget) before meeting again to progress this.  The new rules regarding the calculation of holiday pay means that Boards now have to pay an average rate.  By way of example, Welland & Deepings use a 52 week average and are paying the additional amount as an annual payment in December each year.  The cost to the Board will be £3,900.  


James Grant updated the Branch about the Local Government Pension Scheme.  He said that there were now 4 fund managers and returns had been poorer than anticipated due to the volatility of investments. 
ii) Lincolnshire Show Committee
There was no one it attendance from the committee but members were reminded that the Lincolnshire Show dates were 24-25 June 2015.
iii) Environment Committee

Sam Ireland reported as Environment Secretary on several matters including a non-native species workshop.  The committee had met the day before and attendance was low but the next date had been set for 9 September 2015. 

Paul Sharman said there was a risk that Boards may lose the ability to use Glysophate.  Ian Moodie said ADA was aware of the risk and will have conversations with the NFU and report back on a plan of action.
9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
The Chairman thanked Robert Caudwell who was at his last Branch meeting as RFCC Chairman.  
Concern was expressed about the EA being unable to perform maintenance work within 2 metres of a bank top.  David Sisson said he had attended an EA workshop where this was discussed and this was not the case.  He said that EA Operatives had to apply enhanced risk procedures in such circumstances, they are not stopping doing work but do need to manage the increased risk when doing so. 
Next meeting:

Branch Meeting on Thurs 15th October 2015 at Bainland Country Park
 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - Chairman     - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - Date
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